Natural Sciences Chairs Council

February 7, 2011
1:00-2:38 p.m. BI 104

Minutes
Priorities for the Year: 

Projects Supported by Council of Chairs: Secure outside funding for the Peer Advisor Center, Use of social media for the college, Initiate the Scherba Lecture Series, Bring the UC Water Archives online at CSUSB, Open the observatory
Projects to be worked on by Council of Chairs:  Department chair involvement in the dean search, Continue to support faculty who are trying to obtain grants, Make plans for CNS Museum, Continue to increase international exchanges
Approval of minutes for January 24, 2011 – Approved as amended
Informational Items

1. Announcements by Chairs 
Alan – He will be attending on behalf of the campus a meeting in Washington DC from Feb 24-26. Meeting is sponsored by Council on Undergraduate Research. Meeting is in response to a new NSF program "Transforming Undergraduate Education in Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (TUES), which will fund projects from $200,000 to $5,000,000. In addition President Obama signed the reauthorization of America COMPETES Act on January 4, 2001. The bill specifically mentions support for research and internship opportunities for undergraduate students as well as support for predominantly undergraduate institutions. The rationale for attending is to hear from representatives of NSF, NIH, National Endowment for the Humanities about these new funding opportunities and to find out what the agencies would like to see in proposals. 

Renee – Part time lecturers are eligible for reduced parking fees. The Office of Academic Personnel has decentralized the process of faculty obtaining a permit. Each department chair will now sign the forms giving approval for the part time lecturers to receive a parking permit. TAs and graduate assistants are not eligible. This new process will begin next quarter, and Renee will go over the forms and process with the ASCs on Thursday.

Dave M. – The department is moving forward with its faculty recruiting and has invited two candidates for on-campus visits.

Terry – The department is progressing with their recruiting and the third candidate is on campus today. 
Lory – It is time to start writing department articles for the Natural Phenomena. The featured departments will be chemistry, computer science and physics. Lory would also like to have Robert Whitehead take pictures of students in our classes and labs. She would like suggestions from the chairs as to which classes would be the best to have photographed for the Natural Phenomena. The chairs will email Lory with their suggestions.
Cindy – She attended a campus advisor’s meeting and passed out the adjunct courses being offered by the SAIL Program in spring. She also passed out information on dismissal notifications that were sent out after fall 2010 grades were submitted.

Susan – The water archives from UC Berkeley should be ready by April 25th. The grand opening of the garden is set for June 3rd at 8:00am. 

Alan – He asked if any of the other chairs had heard new information regarding the SB-1440 proposal. It was reported that there are several chairs discussing it across the CSU; however, no additional information has been received.

2. Announcements from Administration

a. Science Networking Forum – This event will be held on February 16th from 12-4 p.m. in the Santos Manuel Student Union. This event is an excellent opportunity for students. Please get the word out. 
b. Nominations for Interim CNS Dean – The dean reminded the chairs that the deadline to nominate someone or apply personally for this position is February 15th.

c. EPRC request for budget information – Dave M. reported that this committee is looking at ways to disseminate information across the university. The dean asked if the chairs are interested and willing to share our budget information with the committee. A discussion followed.
Action Items:  

Discussion Items:
1. Scheduling Update – George 
Winter – Census Date has passed.
Spring – Priority registration begins on February 14, 2011, and classes begin on April 4, 2011. George sent out a schedule today and asked that the chairs review it for accuracy. Spring FTE targets will not be increased. The dean passed around the target numbers for each department, and he asked the chairs to speak to him if they need their targets adjusted.
Summer – The schedule has gone to print, and priority registration begins on May 9th.
Fall 2011 – Schedule build begins on February 21 st, and the dean would like the chairs to build it as they did last year. 
2. DOD search – An offer has been made to Randy Mueller. Mr. Mueller is weighing multiple offers. We hope to hear from him by Thursday of this week.
3. Winter augmentations – The dean went over the attached augmentations indicating the additional calculations that the chairs agreed to for this quarter. If any of the chairs notices an error, contact Rob as soon as possible, and he will correct it. Renee will transfer the funds this week. The dean also went over the attached class recovery distribution for additional classes that were added in winter. 
4. Equipment one-time money from Central Administration ($102,426) – The dean has gone through the current list and is looking at large ticket items rather than making sure that each department gets a share of the money. A discussion followed. The group decided to keep moving forward in the direction that the dean has been working on.
5. Summer Funding Distribution DRAFT ($77,413) – The dean went over the draft for distribution of summer funding. Since the available data differed from the past, he asked for suggestions on a different way to distribute the funds. A discussion followed. The dean will send the spreadsheet to the chairs electronically for review. Renee will transfer the funds at the end of the week.  
6. Transfer Day planning (February 26th) – Cindy reported that she now has a faculty representative for all of the departments and that she will send out a check list to each representative by email. She encouraged the departments to give interesting presentations to the students. She also asked for handouts from each department that can be placed on the college table that the peer advisors will be covering. If any faculty would like to assist with student questions between 11-1 p.m. at the table, please let Cindy know.  Cindy also stated that she will be attending a meeting soon with the other associate and assistant deans to discuss holding back classes for this year’s SOAR registration.
7. Capitalization in Minutes – Lory spoke with Public Affairs and was told that they use the AP style of writing in which a title is not capitalized if it is being used as a pronoun and not as an official title. Public Affairs would like this style to be consistent across campus and therefore, the capitalization format in the minutes should continue as before.

8. Building and fume hood inspections – George reported that most of the departments have responded that they are currently working on resolving the issues in their area. Jon Mohoroski will re-inspect each department on Monday, February 14th beginning at 8:00 a.m. George would like the remaining issues resolved by the end of this week, by either fixing the problem or giving it over to Facilities Services for repair. Please contact George if there are any problems in getting the existing issues resolved. Hood testing was conducted last week, but George has not received a report on the outcomes from Phil Westbrook. George will check back with Phil to get some answers.
9. WRI GIS services – WRI has hired Boykin Witherspoon to work with them on a NSF project to increase underrepresented students, including women. This will be a three year project. The three objectives are 1) Establish criteria for eligibility and evaluation; 2) Recruit 18 underrepresented students to go through an intensive six week training with stipends; 3) Identify regional pre-college freshmen groups and perform outreach and training. A 3-D GIS model of the Santa Ana Watershed is being built and should be completed by September, 2011.

10. Department Topics for 50th Anniversary Capital Campaign – Math wanted to add raising funds for the CEME center to the list of topics, and biology wants to add an endowment for the biology chair to the list.

11. Construction Projects - George
Observatory – There is a completion date of March 10th. Some paving has been done, and the road that was damaged during the heavy rains has not been repaired. George will check with Bob Gardner about additional updates regarding the road repair. The dean is planning on a grand opening on the evening of June 10th for all donors to the observatory, and there will be a ribbon cutting ceremony on June 11th. We have no idea when the second telescope will be delivered. The company will not give a delivery date. 
Garden near pool and fitness center – The project is moving along nicely. 1700 donated potted flowers have been delivered, and they will begin planting next week beginning on Monday, February 14th.
Nursing laboratory addition – The project is making progress. The completion date is March 10th.
